	

MINUTES
Meramec Local Emergency Planning District
12:30 p.m. 
Wednesday, Nov. 16, 2022
MRPC Office
4 Industrial Drive, St. James, MO 65559

CALL TO ORDER: 
Kraig Bone called the Nov. 16, 2022 meeting of the Meramec Local Emergency Planning District to order at 12:32 p.m. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Members participating in-person were Jeff Breen, Brad Woods, Wendy Squires, John Lucas and Kraig Bone.
Members participating via Zoom were Jeff Arnold and Chuck Fisher.  

MEMBERS ABSENT: 
Honor Evans, Brad Nash, Darrell Skiles, Kendra Mobray, Clyde Zelch, Doug Drewel, Scott John, Steve Vogt, Ron Hoffman, Kim Sallin, Richard Bray, Margaret Biolsi, Ron Smith, Joshua Pearson, Ron Jones and Doris Coffman.

STAFF & GUESTS PRESENT:
Tammy Snodgrass, Linda Loughridge, Bonnie Prigge, Kathryn Hawes and Linda Carroll with MRPC. Guests participating in person were Brad Woods, Rolla Fire; Brett Hendrix, SEMA; and Alan Cortvrient, MDNR. Guests participating via Zoom were Thomas Boettcher, Gasconade County Health Department and Liam Hazen, MDNR.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
Jeff Arnold made a motion to approve the agenda. Jeff Breen seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Wendy Squires made a motion to approve the minutes. John Lucas seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

FINANCIAL REPORT:
Linda Loughridge provided the financial report ending Oct. 31, 2022. Linda reported that although there is currently a deficit in the account, she expects it to even out soon to stay within the contracted $20,000. She did note the CEPF-TIER II funds have not yet been received and is hoping to receive those funds by the end of the calendar year. Tammy Snodgrass added that the summer months see a lot of heavy activity, but the next few months will be slower.

Wendy Squires made a motion to approve the October financials as presented. Jeff Breen seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:
Annual Training Survey and HMEP Training Grant Application
Tammy reported she had received 16 submissions for the training survey. Each county had at least two organizations submitting requests for classes. Alan Cortvrient mentioned that it would be good to do an Ignitable Liquids class in the region. Chairman Bone said they have never been able to fill a class in the past.

The committee reviewed the classes requested and no changes were made. The classes will be added to the HMEP training grant application. 

Jeff Breen made a motion to approve the HMEP training grant application. Jeff Arnold seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Plan Update
Tammy reported the plan has been finished, submitted and uploaded to Hightail. Notifications have been sent and if anyone needs a hard copy or on a disc, they were instructed to let her know. Alan said the Hightail link works well.

Status of Integrating Additional Counties as Recommended by MERC
Tammy updated the committee on the status of Pulaski and Laclede Counties joining the MLEPD. She said that Laclede County felt they had a strong organization and they have declined joining our MLEPD. Tammy reported she had contacted both the Pulaski County LEPD and the Pulaski County Commissioner but has gotten no response from either of them. Brett Hendrix mentioned he had spoken to Ed Faller who said they are aware of the issue but don’t plan on meeting before the end of the year.

Recommended Bylaws Changes if Counties are Added
Tammy also informed the board that per Sara Allen at the MERC, this committee couldn’t set a maximum number of people that could represent a county.

Trainings
Tammy said there wasn’t activity right now. Brett Hendrix with SEMA said most SEMA classes are finished for the year.

CEPF-TIER II
Tammy informed the committee the funds were submitted in August.

Financial Issues
Bonnie Prigge reported that Sara at MERC, wants the MLEPD to change its accounting system. She said MERC wants the budget document changed match/tie-in to the checking account. Since MLEPD/MRPC operates on an accrual basis not a cash basis, this change would create an auditing issue. She added that Linda Loughridge is working with the MERC to resolve this issue. Brett Hendrix said that Nichole Eicher is SEMA’s financial officer, and he will reach out to her and have her connect with MRPC.

Brett also mentioned there will be approximately $2 million in funding for flood recovery and hazmat. He said that SEMA’s first choice would be to use it for flood recovery.

Emergency Planning
Tammy Snodgrass reported that at the last MERC meeting, Tim Gablehouse, Denver, CO, said there have been some ADA and Civil Rights lawsuits occurring that state emergency response is not planning for vulnerable populations. This would include individuals with disabilities, pregnant women, the homeless, nursing homes, minorities, schools and daycares. He suggested reaching out to those groups and including them in the planning process to find ways to bridge those gaps. Wendy Squires said that some LEPC’s around the country go deeper into emergency planning than this group does. It was noted that the National Weather Service is going to begin trying to more planning to include those vulnerable populations. Alan Cortvrient said it may be helpful to identify those groups. Chairman Bone suggested asking someone from the Senior Center to attend a meeting to help identify issues. Bonnie Prigge said she had approached SEMA with the idea of assisting counties in their emergency planning. 

Wendy suggested working to get more interested parties to come onboard the MLEPD. Bonnie said letters could be sent to health departments, nursing homes, group homes, halfway houses and Sheltered Workshops, to see if anyone had an interest in joining the committee. Wendy said those vulnerable to a hazmat incident should also be considered as possible committee members. Brett mentioned that Pulaski County has an active COAD, Community Organizations Active Disasters, and its director is Sean Wilson. He suggested that they may be a good source of information.

Tammy said Tim Gablehouse also suggested focusing more on public awareness and education, such as sheltering in place. He said the information should be provided in more than English. It was suggested the committee consider press releases and web postings to get the information out. Alan suggested talking to Lisa about funding to pay for these activities.

Tammy said letters could be sent to the VA, health departments and schools to aid in recruitment of new members. Chairman Bone suggested every committee member invite a friend in the emergency response world to visit a meeting to see what the LEPD is all about. He also said someone from the Senior Center should be invited to attend a meeting to help identify issues. Bonnie said she is struggling to see how this fits with emergency planning. She added she could see it has part of county emergency planning and said she feels it belongs in emergency operations planning in the counties. Jeff Breen said when you start adding in all of these variables, you begin to take away from planning and get into politics.

NEW BUSINESS:
Discussion on Needed Legislative Changes
Tammy reported that at the MERC meeting, the cap on funds was discussed. When the fund reaches $1million, MERC has to start giving a percentage of the funds back to all facilities. Alan Cortvrient said that percentage will be given as credits for next year’s fees, which isn’t good for MERC or the LEPCs. Tammy said the cap just needs to be removed.

Tammy also mentioned that a sunset was coming up on MERC’s legislative authority. Bonnie did add that MRPC does a legislative priority report for both state and federal legislators. This issue is included in the report but since it’s not yet prioritized, it may fall off.

REPORT FROM MERC REPRESENTATIVE
No report was given

REPORT FROM SEMA REPRESENTATIVE
Brett Hendrix reported the next quarterly stakeholder meeting would be Dec. 8 at 10:00 a.m. in Lebanon. He reported that in 2023, the Laclede LEPC would be hosting a Chempac Exercise at the hospital in Rolla. It will center around nerve agent/organic phosphates and will involve the highway patrol.

Chairman Bone thanked Brett for joining the meeting and added he appreciates his input.

REPORT FROM MDNR REPRESENTATIVE
Alan Cortvrient mentioned a mercury release incident that occurred in Osage County but noted there wasn’t many incidents in the region recently. He reported that with funds from ARPA, DNR will be combining its labs into one by 2026. The lab will be located where the state complex is.

Chairman Bone thanked Alan for joining the meeting and added he appreciates his input.

Bonnie reported a PAM training was held in Rolla with a decent turnout. She said a tabletop exercise was completed as well and that an after-action report still needs to be completed.

Bonnie also informed the committee that ARPA has earmarked grants of $10 million each for fire, EMS and law enforcement agencies. Individual grants will be $20,000 with a $20,000 match of hard cash or in-kind match. The deadline to apply for these grants is Dec. 21, 2022.

SETTING OF DATE AND TIME FOR 2023 MEETINGs
The meeting schedule for 2023 is as follows:
	March 15	June 21		Aug. 23		Nov. 15

All meetings begin at noon.

ADJOURNMENT: 
Jeff Breen made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Jeff Arnold seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m.

______________________________________		_________________________________
Kraig Bone, Chairman					Date

_______________________________________		_________________________________
Attest							Date
